
FLAT CHAT NEWSLETTER
AUSTIN-HEALEY OWNERS CLUB (NSW) INC

ABN: 87 630 303 136
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Due to Covid-19 
and directions from 
the Australian and 
New South Wales 
governments all 
AHOC face to face 
meetings, runs and 
events are generally 
cancelled until fur-
ther notice. Watch 
this space.
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An AHOC Christmas Celebration
Text by Christine Lyttle and photos thanks 

to Lynn Fitzpatrick and Jenny Penman

Everyone arrived early at the 
Strathfield Golf Club ready to par-
ty and gathered in the Bistro while 
others gathered in the Acacia 
Room admiring the view across 
the golf course. It had been a 
warm day and they were ready for 
a cold drink. The staff at the Club 
were still setting up, but it wasn’t 
long before drinks were ready and 
quickly consumed. 

I arrived at 5.25pm still to set up 
the decorations on the tables prior 
to the 6pm start. Dodging party 
goers the decorations were placed 
at appropriate places. Under 
Covid restrictions the evening was 
a seated function with place card 
settings separated by two metres. 
In total there were eight tables of 
eight seats to set up for 59 attend-
ees. There were four cancella-
tions on the night. The decoration 
table centres were supplied by 
the Club a varying wreaths with 
lights and a candle in the centre. 
Each setting had place cards with 

a handmade Austin-Healey Bon 
Bon with lots of goodies in the 
centre, a red Lindt chocolate and 
a Christmas chocolate and a 2021 
magnet calendar for each house-
hold.

President Gordon welcomed 
everyone to our Christmas Party 
at around 6.45pm, with the main 
course being served at 7pm ac-
companied by background music. 
The Austin-Healey Bon Bons 
were cracked and the party hats 
placed on heads to make a party 
vibe, with some party poppers 
pulled with streamers flowing 
across the tables. The noise dulled 
as the meals were enjoyed with 
alternate dishes of slow roast Tur-
key breast with chestnut stuffing, 
pesto baby beans and cranberry 
jus or char grilled Huon Salmon 
fillet, minted pea crush, crisp po-
tato galette and caramelised lem-
on. Delicious and nothing leftover 
could be seen on the plates.
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COMMITTEE LIST - 2021

Gordon Lynas – 0403 198 343 –
gordonlynas@optusnet.com.au

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

Non-Committee Positions
CSCA Delegate - Colin Goldsmith

Librarian - Ron Strange

CMC Delegates - Ray Roberts
	           Ian Clayton

Welfare Officer - Pamela Ross 0408 201 226

Display Day Coordinators - Ross & Jenny Penman

Conditional Registration Inspectors - Neville Stirton
			     0414 472 877
			     Geoff Smith
			     0458 777 339

Assn of British Car Clubs Reps -  Christine Lyttle

National Assn Delegates - Gordon Lynas & Jim Phillips

AHOC Life Members - Don Read, Warwick Sell, Joe 
Armour, Christine Lyttle, Patrick Quinn, Terry Bancroft, 
Ray Roberts and David Mould.

If you want to send something by post, the 
Club’s address is:- 
	 AHOC (NSW) Inc
	 PO Box 6494
	 North Ryde NSW 2113

It would be appreciated if there were no phone calls to committee members after 9:00 PM.

Cont’ on page 4

It’s a new year and hopefully a 
less restricted one than 2020. The 
committee and I wish you all a 
very happy, healthy and safe New 
Year.

Looking back on 2020, January 
and February were very much 
business as usual for the Club, our 
thoughts in those months were 
with the terrible damage that the 
bush fires had caused. To help the 
recovery effort we had a Healey 
long weekend at Wingham, 
managing to inject over $10,000 
into the local economy. While the 
weather turned very wet on the 
Sunday, I’m sure that the 20 or 
so club members who were able 
to go really enjoyed the trip. As 
the Covid restrictions prevented 
Charlie’s Run happening in 2020, 
this was to be the last unrestricted 
club run for the year.

March’s general meeting was 
to be the last face to face gener-
al meeting in Sydney for 2020, 

although we didn’t know it at the 
time. The Coronavirus struck, 
the government wisely put us in 
‘lock-down’, and Zoom came 
virtually (or should it be virtu-
ously?) to fill in the space that 
general meetings at the golf club 
used to occupy. I would like to 
join with the committee in thank-
ing all those who managed to 
master their computers to join in 
what were often very enjoyable 
sessions, even if the opportunity 
for friendly chatter was much 
more limited. The highlight was, 
of course, our ‘visit’ to the Healey 
Museum courtesy of Albert 
Hartinck and Zoom. There are 
some benefits to virtual meetings!

Coronavirus restrictions contin-
ued to have a very large impact 
on club activities, except for the 
very popular monthly workshops 
hosted by Colin and Kerrie Rule 
on the Central Coast. Thankfully 
they have a large open expanse 
that allowed the workshops to 

continue for up to 20 members 
without breaking any of the rules. 
Sadly, that was the only real bright 
spot until we happened upon the 
Strathfield Golf Club. We had 
been hoping from month to month 
that restrictions would be lifted 
sufficiently to allow us to return 
to North Ryde Golf Club. That 
was not to be, but by November, 
thanks to Ray Roberts and the 
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By Patrick Quinn
(02) 4567 7380
0417 673 065
p_cquinn@tpg.com.au

Greetings and welcome to the 
January 2021 issue of the Flat 
Chat Newsletter.

So how was the Christmas Party? 
Unfortunately we were unable to 
attend due to previous arranged 
plans, however going on the words 
of Christine Lyttle it was certainly 
a most enjoyable gathering. The 
party was held at Strathfield Golf 
Club which was new for the 
AHOC as we had not been before. 
As everything went smoothly, the 
Strathfield Golf Club will become 
the location for monthly meetings 
which are restarting on February 
4th, providing of course that the 
Covid gods are kind to us.

So what do we have in this 
month’s Flat Chat? On the cover 
you will find the report on the 
Christmas Party, followed by the 
normal presidential words, my 
drivel and, and – but there’s no 
minutes. No December meeting, 
equals no minutes. However all 
is not lost as Secretary Julie has 
given us some words on husband 
Garry’s new car and the amazing 
coincidence encountered with the 
seller. You can read all about it 
starting on page 17.

EXHAUST LEAKS
Yes there was a December 
workshop at the Rule residence 
and following the fettling, 
everyone let their hair down with 
a BBQ. That report can be found 
starting on page nine.
As usual a publication such as the 
Flat Chat Newsletter cannot be 
if it wasn’t for the contributions 
of its readership. Thank you to 
Robert Hosking for the photos 
from the latest ‘Terribly British 
Day’ held at Queanbeyan and 
thanks are also extended to 
Bryan Levy for his words on 
the refurbishment of the seats 
of the BJ8 that he recently sold, 
coincidently to the same Robert 
Hosking. Equally I am indebted to 
Central Coast member Ian Richter 
for his words on how he was less 
than successful in making friends 
with a certain arachnid domiciled 
in his garage. Like Ian, I am at a 
loss to understand why his wife 
Jennifer didn’t take too kindly to 
the thought of it all. 

Of course there is lots more in the 
issue, most of which was found 
lying about just waiting to be 
enjoyed (I hope) by us all.

Just before Christmas, Caroline 
and I journeyed to the far north 
of the state to spend a little time 
with our eldest son and family. 
That’s the same son who in the 
late 1970s used to attend monthly 
meetings in his dressing gown and 
is now 42. On one of the tours to 
surrounding towns we stopped 
at the town of Burringbar and in 
the town is a treasure trove called 
Heaths Old Wares & Collectables. 
Well that is one place I could 
have left so much the poorer. 
We did leave with a few goodies 
including two open-ended BSF 
spanners with one carrying the 
imprint of ‘Superslim’ and the 
other ‘Austin’. Yes the same brand 
of tools that were supplied in the 
tool kits of the 100. At $10 each, 
it was a price I was happy to pay.

Trust you enjoy this issue of the 
Flat Chat Newsletter and I look 
forward to receiving your photos 
and words on what you have been 
up to. We wish everyone the best 
for the New Year and to be honest 
it wouldn’t be difficult to be better 
than last year. 

Quinn Healey universal joints, gearbox 
mount and trunnion bushes.
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President’s Message cont’

Cont’from page 1

CMC, we made contact with the Strathfield Golf 
Club. Unlike the North Ryde Club, this venue is 
large enough to accommodate us within the Covid 
restrictions, and so we managed our first face to face 
gathering in Sydney since March, our Christmas 
Party. To misquote a certain well-known politician 
“How good was that?” (MARVELLOUS!) It was 
great to see so many members enjoying the evening, 
including our Patron, Ross Bond. Visiting from his 
home in Inverell, David Mould made a rare appear-
ance at a Sydney meeting and we were very pleased 
to be able to award him his Life Membership in 
person. 

This year will see us relocate our general meetings 
to Strathfield Golf Club on Weeroona Road. Those 
who attended the Christmas Party will attest to the 
quality of the food, and the comfort and ambience of 

the club. The management has been very welcoming 
to us and we look forward to enjoying our gener-
al meetings once more as face to face events. The 
first is scheduled for Thursday 4 February, starting 
as usual at 7:30pm. If sufficient of us dine in their 
restaurant the Strathfield Club has offered to waive 
the room hire fee. So do please come and join us for 
dinner on the 4th, and for every general meeting. I 
do, however, have to add a word of caution as the 
recent outbreak of Covid in Sydney might yet cause 
us to delay face to face meetings for a while longer. 
Much will depend on people doing the right thing 
and our government continuing in its efforts to eradi-
cate the disease from NSW. 

On that cautious note, while still being optimistic for 
2021, I wish you all a Happy Healey New Year.

Gordon announced the lucky door prize draw and 
I realised I had not given out the tickets, so a quick 
run around the room to distribute them. I promptly 
put the remaining tickets back in the bag when I 
finished.

Joe Armour, a life member awarded at the AHOC’s 
30th anniversary in 1999 spoke about David Mould, 
a member since the club’s inception on 9 March 
1969. David was instrumental in the initial running 
of the AHOC having been the President of the North 
Shore Sporting Car Club and well experienced in 
sporting car clubs. David was awarded a life mem-
bership for his involvement and dedication to the 

club in the past 50 years and I am sure that you all 
agree that he is a worthy recipient of the award. Oth-
er life members at the function were Terry Bancroft, 
Ray Roberts and myself. Our Patron Ross Bond was 
also in attendance and originally Graham and Leigh 
Healey were booked to attend, though were unable 
to make it at the last minute.

The dessert, served alternatively was as scrumptious 
as the main, Eton Mess – red berry salad, meringue 
and Persian fairy flow or Christmas pudding, brandy 
anglaise, vanilla bean ice-cream.

Gordon was then ready to do the raffle draw, oh no, 
the tickets, I had not placed them ready for the draw Dave Mould, Joe Armour, Bruce Reynolds, 

Ross Bond, Doug Ross and Colin Rule
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so with the help of a few ladies we had them fold-
ed and ready to draw in no time! Gordon called up 
members to draw a ticket for the each of the 6 prizes, 
the prize winners on the night were:

Ross Penman	 - Box of Lindt chocolates
John Thornton	 - An English building with a 		
white Austin-Healey 3000 model – donated 			 
by Alan Mitchell	
Terry Bancroft	 - Box of Lindt chocolates
Chris Lyttle, Rod Richards and Geoff Smith – 
Bottles of Tempus Two sparkling wine

Four of these prizes were all seated at the one table - 
lucky table number three.

Ray Roberts shared some memories of Anne Read 
who many would know that Don and Anne were 
neighbours of Ray and Muriel prior to moving to 
Tallong. Gordon presented me with a beautiful 
bunch of native flowers for organising the evening. 
Really appreciated, though not necessary. Thanks to 
Alan Mitchell for organising the flowers.

Towards the end of the evening we were aware of 

cont’ from previous page

the Covid outbreak on the Northern Beaches and 
upcoming restrictions being enforced. We were so 
lucky to have our party prior to this news being 
publicised.

There was lots of time to chatter and move to other 
tables and enjoy fellow Austin-Healey friends and 
catch up on news from the previous nine months.

Following tea and coffee the evening wound up at 
10pm and as we were departing to the car park the 
fire alarms were chiming away and as I drove out 
two fire engines were arriving. I understand it was a 
false alarm!

We have moved our general meetings to the Strath-
field Golf Club from Thursday 4 February 2021 and 
we hope that you will join us at this excellent venue. 
We have been offered the room for the meeting at 
no cost on the proviso that a number of the members 
will enjoy dinner in the Bistro prior to the meeting. 
We hope that you will all come along and join us for 
a meal – the food is very good

Garry Lee, Christine Lyttle, Kaye McIntyre, Julie 
Lee, John Wakeling and Peter Laurantus.

Pat Bancroft, Liz Goodare and Judy Sherman.

Colin & Delwyn Goldsmith, Kate & John Burch, Cheryl & 
Darryl Dobe and Natalie & Vince Cessario.

Dianne Lawlor, Greg Strange and Melissa & John 
Oppenheim
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I hope you all enjoyed a Happy Christmas and New 
Year! My last report in December indicated that state 
borders were being lifted – well how fast things can 
change - many of you would have been restricted 
to spending your Christmas how you predicted it to 
be – my leave to spend Christmas in Victoria was 
abruptly changed and I spent the time in Sydney. I 
hope that you were able to celebrate the Christmas 
spirit with the restrictions as best you could. 

The Club Christmas Party at Strathfield Golf Club 
on Thursday 17 December 2020 was a great success 
and everyone enjoyed the evening immensely. All 
members who participated were happy to attend an 
event and catch up with friends. During the night 
there were whispers of a new Covid outbreak on 
the northern beaches and as the night progressed we 
learnt that restrictions were being placed as early as 
the next day. We were very fortunate to get the night 
in and I am so pleased we did, as I know myself it 
improved and lifted our moral to catch up with so 
many friends that we had not seen for quite a while. 

The membership application from Giles Alexander is 
still pending finalisation of his documents and pay-
ment. Giles purchased a 1958 100/6 BN4 from The 
Healey Factory some years ago and has restored his 
car in a very pale green with tan interior. 

We have received an application from Rob and Carol 
Westcott from Washington State, USA for an over-
seas membership. We welcome you to our club and 
hope you enjoy our monthly Flat Chat Newsletter 

Membership Report
Christine Lyttle
0410 201 373
membership@austinhealeynsw.com.au

and the quarterly Australian Austin-Healey maga-
zine. We welcome you to join us at a future Austra-
lian event once Covid settles down and we can travel 
again.

The next General Meeting will be held at the Strath-
field Golf Club on Thursday 4 February 2021 so 
hopefully you will all be able to mark the date in 
your calendar and we will see you there. It will be 
great to meet up again for meetings. We will keep 
you informed of any changes to these details by 
email as we need to follow Covid regulations in 
place at that time.

Don’t forget to advise me if you change your ad-
dress, email or any other details online to ensure that 
we can keep your details as correct as possible, send 
any changes by email.

Keep safe and well!
Happy Healeying
Christine Lyttle

1963 Austin-Healey Roadster

These boxed metal models box are currently for sale 
in Woolworths supermarkets together with a number 
of other metal models. The only other sports car I 
have noticed is a blue 1956 Jaguar XK140. They are 
in a larger orange box which holds 18 or 24 models. 

Not all stores have the same models as there are 
variations distributed to individual stores. Watch out 
next time you are grocery shopping – they are in the 
toy section.

Thanks to Christine Lyttle.
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Social Report
Bruce Ewan 

0432 096 493
bruce.ewan1@gmail.com

What a year it has been. With millions of people 
right around the globe in isolation and activities 
restricted, we are hoping for a much better and more 
sociable 2021. 

Should normality return we have an exciting year of 
activities for Austin-Healey Owners Club members. 
Kicking off in February will be our new Sydney 
workshops. These will be held once a month at alter-
nate locations so as to reach and cover the wide and 
diverse geographic basin that is Sydney. 

These workshops will be held on the Second Sat-
urday of the month starting from 9am. There are 
planned for the north, east and inner city, plus the 
western suburbs. Hopefully a great location for the 
Southern suburbs will present through the year.

The first workshop will be held at Vince Cessario’s 
workshop in Artarmon February 13, 2021.

Believe it or not there are a few crazy people that 
choose, or are forced to live in the densely populated 
inner-city and eastern suburbs, so the second work-
shop will be held in Darlington at Greg Strange’s 
workshop on Cleveland Street, March 13, 2021. For 
those living in the west, a workshop will be held at 
Neville Stirton’s workshop April 10, 2021. 

Yet don’t let geography be the barrier, so come 

along, converse and learn from other members, how 
to maintain and repair your Austin-Healey, but most 
importantly of all enjoy and spend time with friends. 

In addition to the workshops I will introduce other 
activities, which include a drive plus an activity. The 
additional elements will hopefully encourage more 
members and their partners to participate actively in 
the club, while appealing to wide interests. 

The activities include historic houses and properties, 
gardens for those inclined, art and sculpture, time 
and decade based interests (1950s and 1960s), avia-
tion and vehicle based. 
    
The first of these will be on Sunday, March 21st with 
a visit to Retford Park at Bowral, a house of historic 
significance, with wonderful gardens. 

James Fairfax gifted his historic Retford Park home 
to the National Trust of Australia (NSW). It is a 
place of great heritage significance with European 
history extending back to grants of land promised 
to Edward Riley senior by Governor Macquarie 
in 1821. The house was built in 1887 by Samuel 
Hordern (1849-1909) a grand rendered brick Ital-
ianate style residence. Having been in the caring 
hands of Mr Fairfax for over 50 years, the garden is 
a delight to wander through.
  
I will publish full details in the next newsletter for 
February, March and April. 

If you have suggestions for activities please feel free 
to reach out on mobile or email 

A couple of photos that took my interest.
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Historic Vehicle Registration News

Some news for us who have vehicles on Historic Vehi-
cle Registration. Close to 12 months ago the question 
went around on what vehicle owners would like to see 
changed and most said that the single printed sheet of 
paper doesn’t really serve its purpose as a log book. Well 
someone listened and an actual logbook was introduced 
sometime towards the end of December.

As you can see from the below images there is a Holden 
Monaro on the cover and each is individually numbered. 
Inside are 12 lined pages that needs to be filled in on a 
daily basis, but they have made that easier as all you need 

is to fill in the date, driver’s name and signature. While 
I have yet to see one I understand the logbook is about 
13cm x 9cm.

Thank you to Wayne Watkins and Ray Roberts for letting 
us know. Thank you also to Ray who advised that when 
he recently reregistered his BJ8 he was asked to return 
his vehicle’s Certificate of Approved Operations which 
was replaced by a new one.

We now have 198 cars on Historic Vehicle Registration 
and once again I’ll remind everyone of what happens 
when the time rolls around and you have received the 
Transport for NSW documentation in the post. That will 
include a single sheet with “Historic Vehicle Declara-
tion” at the top in big friendly letters. Fill in the left side 
and post it to me, (see page two of this and previous Flat 
Chat Newsletters for my address) along with an indica-
tion that your car is roadworthy which can be a positive 
inspection result by our inspection officers (see page two 
for their contact details) or a pink slip from an Autho-
rised Inspection Station. I will complete the right hand 
side and post back to you inside the stamped addressed 
envelope that you have also sent me. Once you get it 
back you can either go to your local Services NSW office 
to do the deed or post it to the TfNSW in Parkes along 
with a cheque or include your contact number so they 
can call you for your credit/debit card details.

If you have a car on Historic Vehicle Registration you should read this.
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Last Workshop for 2020
by Colin & Kerrie Rule

The last Austin-Healey Workshop for 2020 held on 
December 5th was a fitting end to a successful year, 
even though it was Covid riddled.  We had 16 attend-
ees, 11 Austin-Healey and single examples of Aston 
Martin, Jaguar V12 E-type, Lotus and MGB.

We had two new visitors, Chris Jenkins who owns 
a black over red 3000 Mk1 and Rob Swan with a 
white MGB. 

One of the highlights of the morning was the very 
informative dismantling and reassembly demonstra-
tion by our resident mechanic Steve Bromfield on a 
BJ7 gearbox supplied by Bruce Ewan.

We also have a larger range of library books thanks 
to Geoff Smith who had pick up another 15 books 

from Alan Mitchell.  This has now added 30 books 
to our Library which is well patronised. 

A barbecue lunch concluded our 2020 Healey Work-
shops.  Hoping you all have had a blessed Christmas 
and will have a very safe 2021.

First Saturday of the month Healey Workshops will 
resume all going well in February.  All the very best 
for now.  Col and Kerrie Rule.

Attendees were. Neil Janes, Rob Swan, Louise and 
Paul Hicken, Chris Jenkins, Ian and Jenni Richter, 
Harley Boggis, Geoff Smith, Doug Ross, Roger 
Ramsay, Jim Phillips, Bruce Ewan, Col and Kerrie 
Rule, Steve Bromfield.
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Tasmania Tour - 2022
At the request of the AHOC I have been asked to organise another Tasmania Tour in 2022. 

If you wish to express your interest, please contact Terry Bancroft on 0409 323 133, or (02) 4777 4883 or 
bangers@bancroft.id.au 

You may pull out up to around December 2021 with nil loss.

This will definitely be the last Tasmania Tour that Pat and I will be organising.

Itinerary
February 6th -			  Departing Melbourne on the Spirit of Tasmania
February 7th -			  Breakfast at the Edgewater Hotel Devonport
February 7th & 8th - 		  Overnight stay in Burnie
February 9th & 10th -		 Overnight at the West Coaster Motel Queenstown
February 11th-14th -		  Overnight at the Wrestpoint Casino Hobart
February 15th & 16th -	 Overnight Bicheno
February 17th & 18th -	 Overnight Casino Launceston
February 19th -		  Depart Devonport for Melbourne on the Spirit of Tasmania

All mornings will include either a continental or a full breakfast depending where we are.

We would like to thank all the people who have 
kindly sent flowers, cards and messages, also the 
many AHOC Members who attended Eric’s Celebra-
tion of Life at the Newport Bowling Club. I especial-
ly want to thank Rob Rowland and Peter and Pearce 
Jackson who travelled from Victoria to attend. I can’t 
tell you how much we appreciated your kind words 
and the memories you shared. 

Eric would have been humbled by the number of 
people who attended and it was EXACTLY as he 

wanted it to be. I particularly want to thank John 
Sherman who has been a rock for me, taking on the 
task of liaising with club members and helping orga-
nise the function at the Bowling Club.

We miss Eric every day, but I hope I can catch up 
with you all in the New Year. 

Thank you all. 
Jenny, Tom and Phillip Rudd.

With Thanks

Moving On
Hi Patrick

As you know by now I have resigned from our club 
as I’m moving to Queensland on 22 Dec 2020.

I would like to extend to members what a pleasure 
it has been to have had so much fun with my Aus-
tin-Healey on numerous occasions over last 30 years. 
I have made some lifelong friends and enjoyed my 
time doing things for the club with the All British 
Day and helping where I could.  

Although 2020 has not been the best of years, with 

the sad passing of Anne Read, I would like to wish 
you all a Merry Christmas and that 2021 is a more 
prosperous year.

Thank you all once again for the fun times. I will 
miss our outings, but new memories for me are 
beginning.

If anyone is up my way, please give me a call 0412 
228 998.

Warm regards
Sue Darlington
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That was the year that was!
Can’t say it was a good one, but can say that thank-
fully it’s in the past. The worldwide turmoil caused 
by the Pandemic was and still is terrible, and it’s 
impacted on us as a car club. However that impact 
has been relatively minor, as after all is it really a 
tumultuous thing that we haven’t been after to enjoy 
our cars in our normal collegiate way?

Thankfully none of our members, as far as I am 
aware has been subjected to Covid-19, but I do know 
of Austin-Healey owners in both the US and the UK 
who were not so fortunate. While that aspect has 
been positive for our club, last year did sadly see the 
passing of four long term members. These included 

Barry Birch, Graham Hodkinson, Anne Read and 
Eric Rudd. I believe that our club is so much the 
poorer for their tragic absence.

Things look on the mend for 2021, especially with 
the vaccine on the Australian horizon. While it won’t 
be an instant panacea, it is the start and into the 
future we can look forward to some form of normal 
AHOC activities.

So through the pages of Flat Chat Newsletter let’s 
look at AHOC activities for 2020. Having said that 
it’s a little light on for obvious reasons.

February

The presentation lunch held at 
the home of Philip Bloom

March

The AHOC announces the adoption 
of the Originality Guide for Resto-
rations and Registry Inspections.
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April

April showed what was probably the most active 
month of the year. There was the Fire Frolic of 
mid march and the monthly technical workshop 
at the home of Kerrie and Colin Rule.

May

In the May issue Steve Lumley told us that he 
really didn’t set out to buy his red BJ8 plus Helen 

Vance was excited to pass on her experience of 
driving home after her Mk1 BN7 was fettled at the 

Monthly worshop.

June

June’s Flat Chat saw Tony Ash 
entertain us with tales of his 
touring Australia in his 100.
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July July saw the introduction of the new AHOC 
website thanks to Jim Phillips.

August

August’s Flat Chat told the story of the 
latest successful workshop day.

September

ZOOM! No face to face meetings so due to the 
wondersofmodern technology we were meeting 

online using a system called ZOOM.

October

October’s Flat Chat saw a report 
of a Central Coast run to Wollom-
bi. Unfortunately a serious vehicle 

accident not involving our cars 
shortened the run somewhat.
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November

October’s Flat Chat reported on another success-
ful Saturday morning workshop. Julie Lee report-
ed that it was the first time she had a chance to 
inspect the underneath of their car.

December

The previous month’s workshop proved once again 
to be a success.The Newsletter also marked the sad 
passing of Gerry Coken, the designer of the body 
styling of both the 100 and Sprite Mk1

I certainly want one of these. Picnic 
basket, struggle rug, a thermos or 
two and a carfri. Perfect for the All 
British Day
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Alan James Mitchell 
Wife: Vicki, Daughter: Sarah
Son: Nathan – both married 
We have four beautiful grandchildren

As a former Austin-Healey owner please let us know
of your ownership:

What model Austin-Healey did you own? 1954 
100 BN1

When were you first attracted to Austin-Healeys?
In my youth when I first bought an Aurora scale 
model of an Austin-Healey 3000

How long did you own your Austin-Healey for? 
15 years

What other cars do you own or have owned? MG 
Midget, Mazda RX4, Mazda MX5, Mercury Cougar, 
Ford Mustang

What was your favourite thing about your Aus-
tin-Healey? Driving freedom wind in the hair and 
the original Austin-Healey exhaust note

What is the most memorable moment in your 
Austin-Healey? Driving with my children to QLD 
and SA National Rallies and being awarded the Alan 
Jones Memorial Trophy at the Cowra National Rally 
(a really big surprise and much appreciated with my 
wife present).

What is the worst moment in your Aus-
tin-Healey? Constant breakdowns with overdrive 
(solenoid issues) and rain water leakage.

What is your favourite Austin-Healey model? 100 
BN1. I also like the early Healeys, Nash-Healey and 
Healey Elliott and Tickford

What is your favourite Austin-Healey event? Ter-
ry’s Tassie Tours, as well as local travelling events

What attracted you to buy an Austin-Healey 
when you were young? Always wanted an Aus-
tin-Healey from when I first saw one, my brother had 
a MG TD. It was fun BUT did not have the appeal 
that an Austin-Healey has and continues to have. My 
first sports car was an MG Midget

Have you owned other makes of sports cars? 
What were they and how do they compare to an 
Austin-Healey? MG Midget no match to an Aus-
tin-Healey – MX5 (Vicki’s car) very comfortable, 
harsh ride and noisy BUT modern

Do you belong to other car clubs and, if so, how 
does our club compare? Yes, Moss Vale Vintage 
Vehicle Club, very small local club really good, but 
not the same as AHOC

Do you watch movies with Austin-Healeys in? 
When I can, but do notice Austin-Healeys in movies 
and serials

Do you like to watch the old races from the ‘50s 
and ‘60s with Austin-Healeys? Yes I like the old 
races of the ‘50s, ‘60s and ‘70s

Who in the Austin-Healey fraternity would you 
like to have a dinner party with? Would love to 
have met Donald Healey and Gerry Coker, and was 
privileged to assist with Graham Healey’s wedding 
in my BN1 in Australia. I enjoy the company of the 

Member Profile – Get to Know your Members
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Continued
AHOC members, not just for the cars, but we seem 
to like the same type of events and activities

Please add any other questions that you may 
think would be of interest to other members? 
After I sold my BN1 to Peter Jamison in South Aus-
tralia in 2010 I then focused on other Healey items, 
diecast cars, plastic model kits and trading cards 
with Healeys and Austin-Healeys on them.  I do 
have an extensive diecast model car collection rang-

ing from micro models to 1/18th scale cars mainly 
older vehicles but do have a few hot rods, American 
cars and European models. I do also have an Aus-
tralian HK Monaro plus a collection of James Bond 
diorama cars.   I love cars and have had that feeling 
since childhood. I still have an original friction toy 
that I was given one Christmas when I was 6.  I also 
love aboriginal/indigenous art – we have a number 
of original pieces as well as photography.

Many thanks to club member Robert Hosking for sending 
in a few photos from his visit to the Terribly British Day 

held on Sunday 6 December 2020 at Queanbeyan.

Terribly British Day
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What are the Chances?
by Julie and Garry Lee

Garry had been hatching a plot for some time to buy 
a Toyota MR2, with the aim of replacing the exist-
ing motor with an Aurion V6 to give it a bit more 
oomph. As his approaching retirement was looming 
ever closer (end of January, not that he’s counting 
the days!), he tracked down the ideal car only a 
couple of weeks ago. It was in good nick with low 
kilometres. The bloke he bought it from had owned 
it for 27 of its 28 years, and had kept lots of records, 
so we knew almost its entire history. 

Compare this to our BJ8. We still have a few pieces 
of the puzzle to fill in, but in its 55-year lifetime, it’s 
changed hands at least ten times, with two people 
each having owned the car twice!

So we were standing around talking cars to David, 
the bloke we bought the MR2 from. He looked a bit 
disparagingly at the RAV4 which we’d driven over 
in and suggested that I was getting the raw end of the 
deal being stuck with that.

Ha! I said. No need to worry on that score, I’ve got 
an old Austin-Healey.

Oh, he said. What kind? I used to know a bloke that 
had one.
I told him it was a big Healey, a 3000 Mk III. 

Well he immediately launched into a story about 
how a friend of his from university, numerous de-
cades before had owned one. Name of Doug Treloar 
and he only had one arm. Used to reach across with 
his right arm to change gears.

So Garry’s ears pricked up at this point. Doug Tre-
loar? I’m pretty sure one of the previous owners of 
Julie’s car was Doug Treloar. However never met the 
bloke so dunno about the one arm.

David then says if his memory was right, the car was 
white with red interior and had steel wheels.

Hmm, I thought. Although our car is white over 
black now with wire wheels, it was indeed white and 
red when it left the factory. 

OK, said I. There’s only one person I can think of 
who’ll be able to solve the mystery. So I texted 
Patrick with a cryptic question “Does Doug Treloar 
only have one arm?” 

Sure enough the reply came back with lots of de-
tail, as Patrick had known Doug very well. Included 
was the comment “Of course he used to own your 
car, when it was Old English White and had steel 
wheels.”

So by some insane coincidence, we had just bought 
a car not remotely Austin-Healey-connected from 
a bloke that used to know a previous owner of our 
BJ8, and had no doubt driven it at some stage. 

Sydney’s a big place with a fairly decent sized popu-
lation, so for a coincidence like this to happen is just 
ridiculous. I guess it goes to show that you can never 
be too careful what you say because you don’t know 
who might be listening and who they might know!

Since this all happened, we’ve renewed our efforts 
to build a complete history of our BJ8. We know a 
reasonable amount, but there’s still a sizeable gap in 
years, so if anyone has any information, we’d love to 
hear from you!

It was purchased new on 11 June 1965 from Ron 
Ward Motors in Strathfield by a J Rodgers. It then 
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What are the Chances? cont.

ended up with Bruce Paterson, who took it to Perth 
and back to Sydney again. Patrick was with Doug 
Treloar when Doug bought the car from someone 
in Bathurst in 1973 or 1974. In late 1977, Doug 
sold it to Hugh King, a solicitor from Lane Cove. In 
1979 Hugh sold it to Ray Jorgensen, a very well-
known Austin-Healey identity, and the car moved to 
Queensland, where Ray did a bare metal restoration, 
painted it black over red, and added the wire wheels. 

Hugh bought the car back in 1980 and owned it for 
a few years before selling it back to Ray Jorgensen 
again in 1986. I’d love to know the reason for the 
ping pong ownership between the two!

We believe the next owner was Mel Bridges, but 
don’t know when it changed hands. We bought the 
car in May 2007 from Andre Neizabitowki and are 
not planning on parting with it anytime soon.

Oh yes, one last coincidence. Doug Treloar lived in 
Cooma when he bought the BJ8 (not so.PQ). Garry 
was born in Cooma and only left a year or so before 
the car came to live there.

Chances Postscript by Patrick Quinn

I first met Doug Treloar in the late 1960s during a 
school Rugby match when we were on opposing 
teams. Doug was an outstanding sportsman, some-
thing I was to witness many times in the future 
despite his physical difficulty of being born with his 
left arm finishing with the vestiges of elbow. The 
next time we met was in May 1972 at an AHOC 
meeting held the Leyland Theatrette at Zetland.

The previous month Doug had bought a 3000 Mk2 
Roadster from Ross Bond that Ross had acquired 
from AHOC president Ben Sellers in a deal that pro-
vided Ben with the Bond 3000.

At the time Doug had almost finished his accoun-
tancy degree at the University of New South Wales 
and was living on campus. I was living just down 
the road in Kensington. Doug was originally from 
Wagga Wagga where his father was the manager of 
the local Commonwealth Bank branch. Doug was to 
become the treasurer of the AHOC.

Doug soon moved into a unit at Coogee and started 

employment with Price Waterhouse Coopers. We 
socialised both with and without our Austin-Healeys 
over the next couple of years until he sold the 3000 
to fellow AHOC member Wally Gates. It is now in 
Victoria.

Through that time Doug met Lynn, who he eventual-
ly married and I met Caroline.

It pained me that Doug was missing out of the fun of 
owning an Austin-Healey and when I found out that 
an Australian delivered BJ8 was for sale in Bathurst 
I let him know. The following Saturday Doug, Lynn 
and I set off for Bathurst, three up in Lynn’s Alfa 
Romeo Spider and needless to say Doug bought the 
car. That would have been in early 1975.

Not long after, Doug and Lynn set off for Cooma 
where they were to establish a local office of a coun-
trywide accountancy firm. The BJ8 went too and 
was to stay with Doug for a couple of years before it 
was sold to Hugh King, a Sydney solicitor who also 
joined the AHOC and became treasurer.

Over time Doug and Lynn would separate and even-
tually divorce. Soon Doug met up with Ros and they 
married. Two boys, Cameron and Martin arrived and 
the family were extremely popular in the Cooma 
area. We remained friends and frequently visited 
Cooma and vice versa. The early 1990s saw Doug 
restoring a Jaguar Mk2 and our everyday car was the 
same.

Sadly following complications after heart surgery 
Doug died in 1996.We have remained good friends 
with Ros.

Doug and Lynn with the BJ8. Doug delivered the car to Hugh 
King in Bowral as it was half way between. Hugh King Photo.
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Bring Back the Blue
Bring Back the Blue

Pleased to hear from Bryan Levy about how he re-
furbished the blue leather seats of his previous BJ8. 
He hopes that the information provided is of some 
use to us all.
-------------------------------
I purchased the Leatherique cleaning and rejuvenat-
ing fluids from PPC in Warriewood, (02) 9999 0394.

I found the owner of PPC extremely generous and 
patient with his time in advising me on the process. 
He even agreed to meet me at his warehouse after 
hours, as I could not get there during normal work-
ing hours. Admittedly he was there anyway doing 
paperwork, but still I reckon I was disturbing his 
‘quiet’ office time.

Step 1 (Bottle 1) Brush then vacuum the seats well 

followed by ‘massaging’ the Rejuvenator Leath-
er Conditioner into the leather. For very hardened 
leather a few applications is required. One needs to 
rub it in well and patiently apply more than one coat 
to nicely soften the leather.

The Rejuvenator is then left for at least a day. A few 
days is better, for it to penetrate well.

Step 2 (Bottle 2) Spray on Pristine Clean and then 
wipe off with a soft lint free damp cloth. Keep 
rinsing the cloth frequently in warm clean water and 
squeeze out before using so it is damp not spooning 
wet.

This step is to remove dirt from the leather. It seems 
to work best if done in sections, as do the other 

steps. Then buff with a clean dry cloth to achieve a 
nice finish.

Step 3 (Bottle 3) Spray an area with Prepping Agent 
and then very lightly sand the leather with fine wet 
and dry sandpaper (400-600 grit). Wipe away debris 
with a damp towel.

Step 4 (Custom colour dye) I took the car up to 
PPC at Warriewood and the owner mixed up a bottle 
of dye to match the original vinyl and leather. This 
took him some time (two to three hours) and again 
his fee was very reasonable. In fact I left a seat with 
him for a few days and he sent it and the dye back to 
me with a courier.

Firstly the dye bottle must be shaken VERY well 
and then the portion you use is diluted about 15% 
with water to thin down just before use. 

I applied the dye with a soft cloth rolled up in to a 
fairly firm ball and applied in very thin coats. Allow 
dye to dry for at least an hour between each coat. 

The PPC owner told me it can be dried faster with a 
hairdryer from a distance, but watch out as it is rath-
er easy to cause damage, so I opted for the safer wait 
between coats method. The dye must be mixed well 
before each and every occasion you dip the cloth in 
to it to maintain even colour. It seems the dyes set-
tled very quickly to the bottom of the container.

It is important to apply lots of thin coats rather than 
a few thick  to achieve a really good natural look. 
Thick coats produce a fake plastic look.
After the last application and once dry, I buffed up 
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Flat Chat Back Issues
Interested in receiving backcopies of Flat Chat?

Now available, digital copies of Flat Chat for 2005 
through to January 2021.

That’s 170+ issues for you to read at your leisure.
Free and gratis to members. All you have to do is to send 
a 1-3GB USB (thumb) drive to me at the below address 

along with a stamped self-address envelope.
Patrick Quinn
“Wongaburra”

116 Warks Hill Road
Kurrajong Heights

NSW 2758

You can give me the drive (& 
stamp) at a meeting.

cont’ from previous page

the seats with a soft cloth a couple of days later.

If the leather is damaged there is also a crack and 
chip filler (I did not require that product).

I believe it is also equally possible to treat vinyl with 
a cleaner, I don’t know about the possibility of dye-
ing vinyl, but I recall being told there are products 
for this as well.

So the process takes a number of steps and as with 
all restoration care and patience.
The owner of PPC was very patient to explain the 
finer details of the process. Writing all that down 
her would take longer than appropriate. He was also 
amazingly patient with custom mixing the dye.

Cost of all four of the 250 ml bottles was $150. This 
was definitely more than sufficient for a four seater 
car in my case.

PPC also has a number of interesting rust removal, 
paint prep, etc and tool products.
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Interesting Finds

With just 25 produced between 1948 and ’50, a 
Healey Sportsmobile in any condition does not come 
up for sale all too often. Some would probably say 
that it’s a good thing as the body styling is one that 
you either like or you strongly do not. To me it’s part 
of Healey History to appreciate for what it is and that 
it was the DHMC endeavour to build a true luxury 
vehicle for the period.

The photo shows an example of a restoration project 
that has recently surfaced in India which makes me 
think of how in heavens it got there in the first place. 
I do know of an Elliott and Tickford that are domi-
ciled in the sub-continent with the latter on show in 
the local concours circuit.

There is a fully restored Healey Sportsmobile in 
Australia.

Indian Sportsmobile

Sportsmobile in India Sportsmobile at the 
Healey Museum

How does this happen?
Apart from the photos there is no information on this 
tree find LHD 100 BN1.
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Pieces of (BJ)8
Barnfinds.com is always an interesting source for all 
sorts of cars, including notifying this BJ8 for sale 
through eBay.

While it’s certainly a BJ8, look closely at the photo 
showing what’s left of the cockpit. It’s not fitted with 
a centre-shift gearbox, but a side-shift.

BJ8 Registrar Steve Byers tells me that the car (in 
bits) has been for sale since early last year and when 
it first came up for sale there was a loose BN4 iden-
tification plate.

Yes it did sell, but at US$3,350 it’s not a huge 
amount of money.

AUSTIN-HEALEY 1956 blue/white 100-SIX ERTL 
1:18 scale model.

This car is in as-new condition and is still in its orig-
inal un-opened box.

Free shipping (within Australia only)
$250

Please phone Allan Whitehouse 0429 381 025
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Healey Woodie
There is a photo spread circulating the Internet that 
shows various cars bodied using wooden panelling 
or what are called ‘Woodies”. Most of the cars are 
from the US where it was very popular around the 
WW2 period and into the early 1950s. 

However there are a few British examples includ-
ing a Healey with bodywork built by London based 

coachbuilder Hector Hobbs. While there are plenty 
of photos of the car in its restored state there are not 
many in its ‘prior’ state and during restoration.

The car was restored by Classic Restorations in the 
UK where the proprietor is Warren Kennedy, who is 
a very keen Healey enthusiast. Thank you to Warren 
for the below photos.
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Austin-Healey experiences just keep getting better...
By Ian Richter

“I will not be too long; it’s a simple job, it won’t take 
me longer than ten minutes.” Is my usual comment 
as I leave the house and race to the shed, a mere 
30-metres away. Tonight’s continuing project on the 
Austin-Healey is completing the replacement of a 
couple of oil lines from the oil filter adaptor on the 
engine block to the remote oil filter housing on the 
side of the engine bay. “Why?” I hear you ask; well I 
thought they needed refreshing and I prefer the look 
of brass crimp ferrules, not steel as it looks more in 
the period.

Perched up on jack stands, the car waits patiently for 
me to return and finish off the expressive work that 
had begun the previous night. Nothing unusual about 
a half-finished job on an Austin-Healey. I would 
hazard a guess that is the way most Austin-Healey 
owners progress through projects; take your time, let 
the project mature and with a little amount of nurtur-
ing the work will be completed using the just-in-time 
principle before the next outing. 

All sounds fairly ordinary to this point. It was a 
warm night and I was in my very best shed tee-shirt, 
only one small welding hole on the chest and good 
for another 15 years of wear, specifically select-
ed for its short sleeves and dark colour. The short 
sleeves help to reduce the muck on your clothing as 
you wind your arm into an oil pipe tightening po-
sition. It’s not a difficult task to locate the oil pipes 
placed in position the previous night, I just need to 
fit them to the adaptor and nip them up tight with an 

open-ended spanner. I jump on to the sliding floor 
trolley and push myself under the car, head first in 
the direction of the oil adapter location. There is not 
much room between me and the underside of the 
vehicle, I should have placed it up an extra notch 
on the jack stands, work light already in position 
lighting the way, it’s a squeeze, but fine for a simple 
job. At that moment, I saw a dark object drop past 
my peripheral vision. My mind shrieked SPIDER.. 
and I dropped tools and extracted myself. I wouldn’t 
suggest it was graceful, but I was quick!

On my hands and knees, I poke my head back under 
the vehicle to do a quick recognisance. Did I actually 
see something or was I spooked? Nothing...further 
scanning still nothing. All clear to resume. I laugh 
nervously to myself and perch back onto the trolley 
and scooch under to pick up where things left off. As 
I raise and wind my arms into the oil pipe tightening 
position, spanner in hand, there sitting on the bare 
skin of my left bicep is an Australian funnel-web 
spider. It is smiling at me, two front legs raised in 
a howdy wave. At this point, I was taking this as a 
friendly wave but nevertheless, it was waaayyyyy 
too close to my face. 

I’m not sure who was more shocked! There was a 
standoff and a stare down on who was going to move 
first; this may have typically taken half a minute 
in a western movie, but only a microsecond when 
wedged under an  Austin-Healey. I drew first. Now 
I’m right-handed and that hand is entwined in an oil 
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pipe tightening position with the spanner. Just how it 
became my freehand is still a mystery! It accelerated 
at such a rate that I am sure I heard a whip crack at 
the finger tips. I flicked that arachnid off so fast I am 
sure he (I know it was a he, I will come to that short-
ly) is still trying to work out what thwacked him in 
the face and sent him flying. 

However, now I had a problem. Just where did he 
go? Now, if my shed was like a high performance or 
a high-end Service Centre like some of the exclusive 
car brands with their shiny floors and well-placed 
service equipment, I may have been able to spot 
my new little buddy - but it is not. I was reasonably 
certain of the direction of flight, but the distance was 
unknown. I found him after a few minutes of search-
ing. He was under a rolling workbench. 

He was excited to see me again and was sitting up 
and waving at me with four legs, or maybe he was 
saying, “Come-on, have a go.” I am unsure of his 
demeanour. Maybe the four-metre flight across the 
shed was a bit of a shock and not the highlight of his 
day. 

I however had a feeling of euphoria due to finding 
him. I decided to take him inside to show Jennifer. 
The collection had its challenges, he is a wiry little 

fellow. I popped him in a recycled takeaway contain-
er. The capture was necessary to prove that my story 
was not fabricated and not as a result of a bang to 
my head while working under the car. I couldn’t find 
the lid so I draped a piece of bubble wrap over the 
top. How did my offering to Jennifer go I hear you 
ask? …..not well. I should have thought that one out. 
In hindsight, if I had secured the spider in a sealed 
container before taking him inside the house things 
might have gone far better.

I did a quick Google to identify my new mate. Yes 
it is definitely a Sydney funnel-web and a male. The 
males are the more toxic of the pair, but the good 
news is - since the development of the anti-venom in 
1981, there has only been one recorded death with 
the male spider identified as responsible. 

If there were any learnings from this rambling pro-
lix, it may be that Australian (Sydney) funnel-web 
spiders make their burrows in moist, cool, sheltered 
habitats – under rocks, in and under rotting logs and 
have irregular silk trip-lines radiating from the en-
trance of its home to catch prey. Not this one though, 
it was more comfortable living on top of an Arm-
strong shock-absorber in a dry engine compartment 
and a reasonably tidy shed. As an Austin-Healey 
owner, one should always be aware of something 
unexpected. After all, it’s just another of the many 
joys of maintaining an Austin-Healey. 

What does one do with a male funnel-web spider 
that has an appreciation of the Austin-Healey marque 
at 8. 30 on a Wednesday evening? We had bonded so 
well, you let him go back to his family, but I’m not 
telling Jennifer that. 

Yes and by the way, how do the brass ferrules look 
on the Purolator remote oil filter housing? Well 
worth the effort, in my opinion.

Ian’s new friend

After Ian’s story perhaps something a little different is called for.
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Photos of Interest

How far have we come?

This photo appeared on the June/July issue of 
Chatter from the AHCof America.

It was taken by a gentleman by the name of Scott 
Aurandt who still owns the BN7 at the bottom 
right.

The 100 has probably been restored to gold level.

Engineering Porn
A modern Ferrari V12 on the left and on 
the right is a Miller V16 from the 1930s.

Probably not the tools used for making 
gear adjustments.

Not the same car.
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I didn’t know this.

Did you know that the engine plate fitted to early 
BN1s had three holes for the starter motor?

That doesn’t mean that the starter was equipped with 
a three hole flange, like those fitted to Riley engines. 

The extra hole was to accept the earth chassis strap.

It is thought the plate was changed in November 
1953, but the Austin Service Journal amendment 
didn’t reach service centres until February 1954. 
Thank you to John Harper, the UK 100 Registrar for 
this.
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A Supercar Classics article from 
1989 by Geoff Healey


